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As Graham said earlier, we're starting a 
short series on songs of joy tonight and 
we'll be using some of the psalms to help 
us do that, starting with psalm 116. 

But before we start with our psalm, 
there's a question that needs to be asked 
and it's a question that this evening's 
psalm will help us answer: When do you 
sing songs of joy? On one level it's easy 
for those of us who are here tonight to 
answer that question: We sing songs of 
joy when we go to church. Our songs of 
joy are public expressions of our 
personal faith and our private praise.

Here at Christ Church we're blessed to 
have a group of talented musicians, far 
better than many churches with much 
larger congregations. Here at Christ 
church we're blessed to have a great 
music group who can lead us in worship 
every Sunday whether we come to this 
service or any of the others. And we even 
have a really talented worship band for 
our Shine services on Tuesday afternoons: 

there he is, sitting next to XXX 
[Graham]. 

So I suppose we could make the question a 
bit broader: not just about us, but when 
do other people sing songs of joy. The 
people we know are more likely to be 
singing something like this:
You'll never walk alone or "Oh when the
Blues,Go marching in” or even “ Tranmere 
'til I die”

Well maybe the last one is more like a 
lament than a song of joy but I think you 
know what I mean!

And what about the people we read about 
in the Bible. What sorts of joyful songs 
do they sing? Well, I suppose the obvious 
answer is: Psalms. Psalms were the Songs 
of Fellowship of the Jewish nation. Like 
our Songs of Fellowship [show book] the 
book of psalms is full of songs 
reflecting scriptural themes and like our 
Songs of Fellowship, the book of psalms 
did what it said on the can: It helped 
the Israelites fellowship with each other 
– and with their Lord. But unlike our 
Songs of Fellowship, it was not one of a 
number of books you could choose from: 



For hundreds of years it was their one 
and only song book.

The Jews sang psalms when they worshiped 
God. They sang psalms when they were sad, 
psalms of joy and they sang psalms when 
they were sad, songs of lament. They sang 
palms when they worshiped in the 
synagogue or the temple, they sang psalms 
when the made their pilgrimages to 
Jerusalem, they sang psalms at the great 
religious festivals and they sang psalms 
when they ate feasts in their homes: just 
like we did a couple of weeks ago at the 
Seder meal in the parish centre. In fact 
the psalm we're looking at tonight is one 
of the psalms that would have been sung 
at that meal. So it would have been one 
of the psalms Jesus and his first 
followers sang at that passover so many 
years ago. For Jesus it was a prophetic 
psalm telling of what was about to happen 
to him and because it was a known as a 
messianic psalm, is one of the Passover 
psalms (Pss. 113—118). It was sung just 
before the third cup was drunk, the cup 
of salvation. Bearing all that in mind, 
let's do what those first disciples 
probably did, let's say the psalm 
together. You can find it on p615.

SAY PSALM 116 TOGETHER!

Our first psalm in this short series 
really is song of joy is a song of joy 
isn't it? Real joy, the joy of an 
individual who has been saved from some 
unidentified peril. We don't really know 
what that danger was but we do know that 
it represented a real threat to life (vv 
3, 8, 15) and involved human infidelity 
(v 11). It could have been through 
sickness or it could have been because of 
persecution. Much of the psalm is 
testimony but there's also praise of God 
and the promise of a public thank 
offering at the temple. Some scholars 
show how cleverly it was constructed: vs 
1–2, 17–19 are about calling on God; 3-4 
and 15-16 about the situation; 5-7 and 
12-14 about God's provision and v8-11 
about the writer's faith. All that is 
fascinating and very possibly true but 
the psalm is so much more than an 
historical document or a literary jewel. 
It is '...God-breathed and is useful for 
teaching, rebuking, correcting and 
training in righteousness, so that the 
people who serve God may be thoroughly 
equipped for every good work.  2 Tim 



3:16-17'. So how can it do that? I 
believe it does that by showing us how 
God's work in our lives should turn our 
private praise and our personal faith 
into public testimony. The psalm starts 
with private praise and ends with public 
testimony as an expression of personal 
faith. We're going to be looking at each 
one in turn: Private praise, personal 
faith and public testimony and as we do 
so you might want to keep your Bibles 
open at p615.

Let's start by looking at the private 
praise. We know that the writer of the 
psalm has had his troubles, troubles so 
bad that he almost died because of them. 
I wonder how many of us can identify with 
that: Up to our neck in something, 
perhaps because of events beyond our 
power like sickness or it might be 
because of problems of our own making 
like debt. Now serious debt or sickness 
are not necessarily the best places to 
start praising God. But it's where the 
writer started. What did he do? He 
prayed. And he prayed like only a 
believer can pray. His prayer was one of 
faith and one which acknowledged that he 
belonged to God and God could save him, 

deliver him just as God had done for his 
chosen people in the past when God 
brought them out of Egypt with his mighty 
hand and outstretched arm. That's what 
his prayer means: “O Lord save me.” It's 
a short prayer but sometimes the best 
prayers are short. It's a short prayer 
but it comes from the heart – and that's 
where the best prayers do come from! As 
Christians, as those who acknowledge the 
Jesus Christ is our Lord, we can pray 
that same prayer, too. WE can pray “O 
Lord, save me!” because we are part of 
God's new chosen people, his new holy 
nation, belonging to Him. (1 Pe 2:9) 
Surely that is something we can praise 
God for, whatever our private situation 
might be.

But we've started in the middle, now we 
have to go back a couple of verses to the 
start: Why was the psalmist praising God? 
Not just because he is a great big God, 
somewhere detached from humanity but 
quite simply because God heard his 
prayer. 3 times in 2 verses the psalmist 
tells us that the creator of the universe 
heard the psalmist, heard his voice, 
heard his cry and turned his ear to him. 
That is such an amazing truth. The one 



who created the heavens and the earth in 
the beginning, the one to whom the earth 
and all that is in it rightfully belongs, 
the one who will remake the world at the 
end of time, hears our prayers. He hears 
us when we pray. He doesn't always answer 
us in the ways we expect but again and 
again the Bible tells us that God hears 
us and that he is gracious and righteous 
and compassionate. He is a loving father 
and no matter how clever we may think we 
are, compared to him we have so much to 
learn, compared to we are like silly 
children no matter how many GCSEs, HNDs 
or degrees we might have – which is what 
'simplehearted' really means here. For 
some people that might be difficult to 
take on board, particularly for people 
who are proud of what they have achieved 
in their lives because they think they've 
done it all only through their own 
strength. Pride so often gets in the way 
of praising God. Even Jesus' first 
disciples had a problem with it: Remember 
how they treated the children? But what 
did Jesus say to them? [I tell you the 
truth, unless you change and become like 
little children, you will never enter the 
kingdom of heaven. Mt 18:3]. It's good 
for us to remember that, too, to stop us 

losing sight of how we are –
simplehearted, like a bunch of kids and 
who God is. God is gracious, he is 
righteous, he is compassionate, he is our 
protector, he is our deliverer, and he is 
stronger stronger than death – just like 
the psalm tells us. That should help us 
with our private praise, too!

Private praise. Understanding how we are 
and who God is is vital not only for 
private praise. God is gracious, he is 
compassionate, he is righteous, he can 
save and deliver us from death. 
Understanding how we are and who God is 
is also vital in our personal faith. If 
we recognise how great God is, then it's 
so much easier to acknowledge how weak we 
are, and if we can acknowledge how weak 
we are, then it is so much easier to know 
the power of God in our lives. That's 
what those strange, uncomfortable verses 
in the centre of our psalm point us to: 
10 I believed; therefore I said, “I am 
greatly afflicted.”
11 And in my dismay I said, “All men are 
liars.”
People have troubles, they are afflicted 
even Christians. People do get dismayed, 
even Christians. That's what the Bible 



shows us and that's what our own stories 
tell us. Without the power of God in our 
lives, there is no way the afflictions 
can be alleviated or the dismay 
dissipated, without the power of God in 
our lives we can't be saved from the 
cords of death, without the power of God 
in our lives we will be overcome by 
trouble and sorrow, without the power of 
God in our lives our eyes will be full of 
tears, our feet will stumble and our 
souls will not be delivered from death. 
Without the power of God in our lives we 
are lost. But with the power of God, our 
lives will tell a very different story. 
We might at times be are hard pressed on 
every side, but we will not be completely 
crushed; we might be perplexed, but we 
will not have to remain in despair; we 
might be persecuted, but we will never be 
abandoned. Why? Listen to St Paul in our 
second reading from 2 Corinthians: [4:7-
15]

We all know how much Paul had to boast 
about, both as a devout Jew and as 
zealous Christian but he doesn't. Instead 
he compares himself and those who follow 
Christ to fragile clay pots – not to fine 
porcelain or golden gablets. The pots 

aren't beautiful by themselves but they 
are special because they are filled with 
the all-surpassing power of God. Paul was 
not writing about some theory here. He 
doesn't mean death and life mystically 
but concretely. In the course of his 
ministry he had all too often been 
exposed to death (cf. 1:8–10; Rom. 8:36) 
but at the same time he experienced the 
power of Christ’s life at work in him and 
through him. His personal faith made him 
want to do what the psalmist did and what 
our readings challenge all Christians to 
do: to proclaim in public what we praise 
God in private for; to proclaim in public 
what our personal faith is about.

13 It is written: “I believed; therefore 
I have spoken.” With that same spirit of 
faith we also believe and therefore 
speak, 14 because we know that the one 
who raised the Lord Jesus from the dead 
will also raise us with Jesus and present 
us with you in his presence.” 15 All this 
is for your benefit, so that the grace 
that is reaching more and more people may 
cause thanksgiving to overflow to the 
glory of God. 

When Paul writes I believe, he doesn't 



just mean something airy fairy. He means 
that he believes that through the 
resurrection of Jesus Christ, God 
defeated death once and for all. Paul 
identifies with the psalmist (Ps 116) for 
whom the issue was one of life and death. 
So he regards his spoken ministry as a 
testimony to his faith—and the 
psalmist’s—in the triumph of life over 
death. As a Christian, moreover, he 
grounds his faith in the God “who raised 
Jesus” from death to new life, drawing on 
a confessional dictum and enlarging it to 
include God’s care for his people and 
servants as well as his Son Jesus, whose 
presence beyond death is a sure article 
of Paul’s faith (Phil 1:20–23; 1 Thess 
4:16–18; 5:10). If anyone follows Jesus, 
then they should follow Paul here, too 
and take their testimony into the public 
sphere. Now that doesn't necessarily mean 
preaching from the pulpit – not everyone 
has that gifting. But it does mean being 
ready to give an account of the hope we 
have. It may not mean preaching but it 
does mean doing something special: It 
does mean being prepared to talk about 
our personal faith and the private 
reasons we have to praise God and not for 
our sake or our own glory but for the 

glory of God. God will give each of us 
opportunities to do that in ways which 
give him the glory – not ourselves. These 
opportunities may be at church 
gatherings, by giving testimony at a 
service or in a home group to encourage 
others in their faith. They may be 
through gossiping Jesus to family, 
friends or neighbours. For the psalmist 
it meant giving public testimony at the 
temple, in the presence of all the 
people, that was how he felt he could 
start to repay God for what God had done 
for him. It doesn't matter Psalm 
encourages us to grasp those 
opportunities and meet the challenge of 
turning our private praise and personal 
faith into public testimony.

Pray and ask God to show you how and when 
he wants you to do that: Father we thank 
you that you have given us so much to 
praise you for. Thank you for calling us 
close to you through your Son. Thank you 
for all he did for us on the cross. We 
pray that you will open our eyes to the 
opportunities you give us to...


